Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

January 15, 2020


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

January 15, 2020
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in January on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Director of Planning Jeanne D. Minner; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.


ACTION:
The minutes of the December 18, 2019 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner. 


Discussion

Mayor Alt noted the following cash balances: General Fund $837,339.99; Water Fund $1,799,812.51; Sewer Fund $8,433,751.30; Major Facility Fund $3,522,928.08; Total cash balance $14,593,831.88. A copy of the statement of cash balances was placed in the record of the minutes. 


Vote

Recognizing a motion and a second, Mayor Alt requested a vote regarding the financial report and the bills submitted for payment. The record of the vote is as follows:

Mayor Alt: Aye

Commissioner Broomell: Aye
Commissioner Givens: Aye

Commissioner Massimiano: Motion

Commissioner Piner: Second

Public Hearing

Annexation A2-2019 

   
Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, Representing Mr. Jason Preston, Owner

   
Concerning a parcel of land identified on Tax Map 312 as Parcel 0234, consisting of         
approximately .2928 acres, with improvements erected thereon, situated in the Third 
Election District, Cecil County, State of Maryland, addressed as 284 Red Hill Road, 
Elkton, Maryland, and further described in the Cecil County Land Records in Liber 
03789, Folio 00316 

  
Presented for Adoption

Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:05 p.m.


Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, and his client Mr. Jason Preston introduced themselves to the Board. 

Mr. Thomey stated the purpose of their appearance is to request approval of Annexation A2-2019 regarding property located at 284 Red Hill Road. He stated Annexation A2-2019 was accepted for introduction by the Board at the November 20, 2019 meeting. 

Mr. Thomey stated the property has one home and the septic is failing, which is why Mr. Preston requested annexation and subsequent connection to the Town's sewer system.


Mr. Thomey stated the property, if annexed, will be zoned R-2 (Suburban Residential), which is not substantially different than the current County zoning designation of EMU (Employment Mixed Use).


Ms. Minner stated Cecil County Government and the Maryland Office of Planning had no issues with the requested annexation.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments regarding Annexation A2-2019. Hearing none, Mayor Alt queried the audience for comments regarding Annexation A2-2019. Hearing no comments, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 7:09 p.m.


ACTION:
Annexation A2-2019 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Discussion 

2020 Census - Cecil County Council Manager James Massey


Cecil County Council Manager Mr. James Massey and Council members Jackie Gregory and Al Miller introduced themselves to the Board. 


Mr. Massey stated the purpose of their appearance is to encourage participation in the 2020 Census. He stated data from the Census, which occurs every 10 years, is utilized to determine Federal and State funding. He added that our area loses approximately $1,800 annually for each person that does not get counted. 

Mr. Massey stated that April 1, 2020 is National Census Day, adding that Census forms will be mailed mid-March.


Mr. Massey stated citizens can respond to the Census by telephone or online, and added that numerators will initiate face-to-face visits during the summer to citizens who were not counted. 


Mr. Massey stated that Social Services and the County Library are offering online assistance to citizens who do not have computers. 


Mr. Massey noted that the Town utilized grant funds for the new Community Center, and asked the Board to consider appearing in a Public Service Announcement to illustrate that State and Federal funding programs rely on Census data to determine support levels for community projects.


Mayor Alt offered support for publicizing the 2020 Census.  


Public Hearing 

* Request of Southfields of Elkton Capital Development (c/o Stonewall Capital) for    

   application for a Planned Unit Development Floating Zone approval for the following 
       
   tracts of land:  


   Tax Map 316, Parcel 169, consisting of 54.953 acres, zoned R-3 (Urban Residential), 
    
   located on the west side of Maloney Road, owner: Southside LLC;


   Tax Map 319, Parcel 2450, consisting of 101.6347 acres, zoned R-3 (Urban 
   
  
   Residential), located on the northwest corner of Frenchtown Road and MD 213, owner: 
   
   Gray’s Hill Development Company;



   Tax Map 320, Parcel 2390, consisting of 46.5725 acres, zoned C-2 (Highway 
   

   Commercial and R-3 (Urban Residential), located on MD 213 and Whitehall Road, 
  
   owner: Southside LLC; 


   Tax Map 320, Parcel 2369, consisting of 59.67 acres, zoned R-3 (Urban Residential), 
  
   located on the east side of Whitehall Road, owner: Southside LLC;


   Tax Map 320, Parcel 2371, consisting of 244.0779 acres; zoned R-3 (Urban 
 
  
   Residential), located on the north side of Frenchtown Road, owner: Southside LLC;


   A portion of Tax Map 323, Parcel 79, located on the north side of Frenchtown Road, 
  
   zoned R-3 (Urban Residential) and R-2 (Suburban Residential), owner: Southside LLC;


   Tax Map 324, Parcel 2394, consisting of 39.01 acres, zoned R-3 (Urban Residential), 
  
   located at the northeast intersection of MD 213 and Frenchtown Road, owner: 
  
  
   Southside LLC.


Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing open at 7:15 p.m.

Mr. Ray Jackson of Stonewall Capital, Mr. Sean Davis, Ms. Amy DePietro and Ms. Britany Sink of Morris Ritchie Associates, and Mr. Dwight Thomey, Esquire, introduced themselves to the Board. 


Mr. Davis stated the purpose of their appearance is to request the Board's approval of a Planned Unit Development Floating Zone for the above referenced parcels. 


Mr. Davis provided a Power Point Presentation overview of the Floating Zone application, a copy of which was placed in the record of the minutes. He stated the presentation is the same that was provided to the Planning Commission.

Mr. Davis noted the land designated as Critical Area has been removed from the Floating Zone request. He stated the project will occur in phases over several years, beginning in August, 2020.


Mr. Davis stated he will meet with the Department of Public Works and KCI Technologies, the Town's engineer, to review utilities on January 22nd. 


Mayor Alt asked Mr. Davis to provide a tax revenue impact analysis for the Town as well as Cecil County.



Ms. Minner stated the Planning Commission, at their January 6th meeting, recommended approval of the request.

Mr. Edward Giblin questioned if new schools will be built to accommodate the proposed Southfields Planned Unit Development. Mayor Alt stated the Public Hearing is specific to the overlay zone request. Mayor Alt added that he will be meeting with Cecil County Public Schools Superintendent Dr. Lawson on January 16th.  


Ms. Shirley Anderson expressed concerns regarding increased truck traffic on Route 40. She questioned the route that trucks will take to access Route 40. Mayor Alt stated a required traffic study has been completed. 


Mr. Davis stated that traffic from Parcel I will access Route 40, and added that the traffic study has been submitted to the Town, Cecil County, and the State Highway Administration for review. 

Mr. John Guns stated his property backs up to the planned industrial site and expressed concern regarding emissions, stormwater runoff and negative impacts on his well and septic system.  


Mr. John Connelly stated his property is adjacent to area identified as "building 1". Mr. Connelly stated there are 290 loading docks planned for the building. He expressed concern regarding noise and light pollution as well as the location of building 1 in relation to his property. 

Mr. Connelly expressed concerns regarding diesel exhaust emissions from the site.  

Mr. Connelly stated the industrial area does not conform to the Town's Comprehensive Plan. 

Mr. Connelly expressed concern that the jobs provided by the industrial area will not have a positive impact on the local economy.


Mr. Connelly asked the Board to deny the overlay request based on the Town's Zoning Ordinance, which states a non-residential use shall primarily serve the residents of the region.

Mr. Sam Peirson expressed opposition to the planned hotel.

Mr. John Bilsak expressed concern regarding negative impacts to his well and septic system.


Mr. Bilsak stated the industrial area should be set aside for school or other community use.


Ms. Patricia Wells stated her property is near the planned industrial area. She expressed concerns regarding her health and her well and septic systems.

Mr. Steve Lambert suggested that Parcel 1 should be used for a Medical Complex.

Mr. Rod Burr expressed concerns regarding air quality and traffic issues related to the industrial area.

Mr. Burr expressed concern regarding impacts on schools and the potential for redistricting. 

Ms. Jessica Williams expressed concerns regarding the potential for school redistricting. She also expressed concerns about increases in rental dwellings.

Mr. Brian Meehan expressed concerns regarding the salaries of the anticipated warehouse jobs. 

Ms. Jennifer Jonach asked the Board to consider the regional impacts of the Planned Unit Development, stating it is contrary to the Town's Comprehensive Plan.

Ms. Jonach expressed concern regarding health and safety impacts from the industrial parcel.

Mr. Peter Kline expressed concern regarding stormwater runoff.

Hearing no additional comments from the audience, Mayor Alt declared the Public Hearing closed at 8:38 p.m.


Mayor Alt queried the Board for comments.


Commissioner Piner expressed appreciation to all in attendance.


Stating he respects all comments from the speakers, Commissioner Piner stated that he participated in travelling sports with his children and teams that he coached, adding that a hotel is suitable and needed in the vicinity of a sports-plex such as the one planned.


Regarding concerns expressed about exhaust and pollution, Commissioner Piner stated the trucking industry, like other industries, is regulated by the Federal Government. He stated that while the Board cannot stop diesel trucks from operating, commercial vehicles are required to be inspected and taken from the road if deemed unsafe.

Regarding concerns about schools, Commissioner Piner noted that the State of Maryland determines school location and construction needs.

Commissioner Givens thanked all in attendance for their comments. He stated he understood citizen concerns. 

Commissioner Givens stated the members of the Planning Commission conducted their previous meeting well, and thanked them for their service.


Commissioner Massimiano thanked all in attendance and stated continued discussion and education for all involved is needed.

Commissioner Broomell agreed with Commissioner Massimiano's comments and expressed her appreciation to all in attendance. She noted that when the Planned Unit Development was first discussed several years ago, there was a concern about the high number of houses proposed. She noted that this plan shows more controlled growth in this area than the previous plan.


Commissioner Broomell expressed her faith and support for Town staff, Counsel, and Planning Boards, stating they are acting in the best interest of the Town.


Commissioner Broomell stated she supports the overlay zone and requested additional buffering and additional setbacks for the industrial area.  

Regarding area wells, Commissioner Broomell stated she and the Board are keenly aware of residents' concerns. 

Mayor Alt reiterated his statement that the Town will work with residents in the event their wells or septic systems are adversely affected. 

ACTION:
The request of Southfields of Elkton Capital Development (c/o Stonewall Capital) for application for a Planned Unit Development Floating Zone for the above referenced parcels was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present. 


Town Administrator's Report

Mr. George stated the Community Center contractor has completed the exterior of the building. He stated interior and site work remain.

Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Mr. G. Edward Ginder to the Planning Commission for the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2025.

ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. G. Edward Ginder to the Planning Commission for the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2025 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Mr. Chuck Parsons to the Board of Housing Appeals for the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Mr. Chuck Parsons to the Board of Housing Appeals for the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Ms. Shirley Hicks to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Ms. Shirley Hicks to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Ms. Heather Mahaffey to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Ms. Heather Mahaffey to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt requested approval of the reappointment of Ms. Dawn Schwartz to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023.


ACTION:
The request to reappoint Ms. Dawn Schwartz to the Board of Zoning Appeals to the term February 1, 2020 - January 31, 2023 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt asked Chief Donnelly to initiate out-of-state tag enforcement. 

Mayor Alt announced that the drive adjacent to the U.S. Post Office will be closed for approximately 3 months due to construction at the facility. He stated the drive-up mail boxes have been temporarily removed from their usual position. He said a single drive-up mail box has been placed at the corner of the property. 


Mayor Alt announced that the Town received a $40,000 Community Legacy Grant for its Façade Program.


Mayor Alt announced that the Town received $175,000 in strategic demolition grant funding that will assist in acquiring the Amory.


Mayor Alt announced the "Crushing Cancer" basketball event will be held at Elkton High School on January 18th from 11:00 a.m. until 4:00 p.m.

Commissioner Massimiano's Report

Commissioner Massimiano stated he attended Cecil Night in Annapolis on January 9th, adding that he received a warm welcome by the State Delegation.

Commissioner Massimiano stated he will attend the annual State of the County Breakfast on January 27th. 

Commissioner Massimiano stated he will attend the Reverend Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. event on January 20th. 

Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens asked Mr. George to initiate painting of curbs at Stockton and North Streets to improve sight distance.


Commissioner Givens questioned the policy regarding untagged vehicles in yards. Mr. George stated enforcement of untagged vehicles in yards is handled by Code Enforcement. 

Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin stated persons who volunteer for the Census should be paid for their efforts. 

Mayor Alt, noting that the President of the Kensington Courts Homeowners Association (HOA) was in attendance, asked Mr. George for an update regarding a recent request for additional street lighting in that neighborhood. Mr. George stated the existing street lights are LED-compatible and stated that the installation of additional lights would be expensive, as the electric service is underground. Mayor Alt asked the President of the HOA to query the neighborhood regarding installation of additional street lights.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 9:11 p.m.


L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE

Note: The minutes of regularly scheduled public meetings conducted by the Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton, following their approval, are posted at www.elkton.org. The minutes, in hard copy format, are retained indefinitely by the Town of Elkton, Administration Office, 100 Railroad Avenue, Elkton, Maryland 21921.
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